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Preface

As a total coincidence, my first job after earning a BA in Sociology was for 
Daniel Patrick Moynihan. I was a temporary interviewer at the Joint Cen-
ter for Urban Studies in Cambridge, Massachusetts. Following a strict pro-
tocol, I was gathering data for some kind of study that involved bothering 
white suburban households during, or just after, their dinners to question 
them about their opinions on various topics, including family values. It was 
1968. Moynihan was then director of the Joint Center and nominally the 
head of everything going on there at the time. My team of interviewers met 
him once, when he came down to our basement quarters to say hello. He 
was quite congenial— a large, red- faced man wearing what looked like a 
very expensive suit.

At the time, I was only vaguely aware of the swirl of controversy about 
the report. I was glad to have the job, although in the end it became part of 
the argument I waged with myself about why it would be better to become 
an anthropologist, which anthropology finally won. I have been interested 
in poverty and race for nearly a half century, and I have been advocating 
for honestly collaborative community- based applied research for nearly 
that long. Negative stereotypes about poor mothers, fathers, and teens, 
especially those who are African American, are omnipresent across a fairly 
wide political spectrum, and these images cripple thinking about how to 
alleviate these inequities. Recurrent debates since the 1964 launch of the 
War on Poverty tread the same old ground, and support for punishment 
and vilification of poor people ebbs and flows depending on the politics of 
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the moment. The present trends seem to favor vilification, which is one of 
the reasons I wrote this book. On the verge of the Fiftieth Anniversary of 
the Moynihan Report, when the ideas he made respectable are back with 
gusto, I hope to provoke critical understanding of what I argue are misbe-
gotten beliefs.

Many people contributed to this book. My husband, Paul, is as always 
my best critic, followed soon after by my daughter Rosa, both of whom 
offered valuable feedback and encouragement. My friends and colleagues 
Donileen Loseke and Marilyn Williams offered thoughtful advice, as did 
Paul Gorski, Steve Steinberg, and Carol Stack. My former students Lance 
Arney and Beverly Ward have been important influences. I am particularly 
grateful to Herbert Gans, whose communications at various stages have 
been very helpful. And, thanks to Stevo, Jane, Ivory, Orrin, Juan, Evelia, 
Bob, Herman, Manuel, Graciela, Sylvia, both Franciscos, Taft, Harold, 
Wesley, Marlo, Shannon, Vann, Chloe, Otis, and dozens of other people 
whose friendship has enlightened and enlivened my work.
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